
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
Recommendation: 
That Council amend the agenda to add the following items, received after publication of 
the agenda: 

  Page 
8.1. Referral for Non-Medical Cannabis Retail Store – 411B 1st Avenue 

(“Local Cannabis Co.”) 
Add additional public submissions received between March 10-16, 
2021. 
 

2-28 

9.1. Application to Rezone 336 Belaire Street from 3 to 4 Storeys 
Add correspondence dated March 15, 2021 from Jo Sheridan. 
 

29-32 

13.4. Correspondence 
Add correspondence dated March 11, 2021 from The Center for 
Epilepsy & Seizure Education in BC. 
 
Recommendation: 
That Council approve the request from The Center for Epilepsy & 
Seizure Education in BC to illuminate City Hall with purple lights on 
Friday, March 26, 2021, in support of Epilepsy awareness. 
  

33 

13.5. Correspondence 
Add correspondence dated March 13, 2021 from Ladysmith 
Community Options. 
 
Recommendation:  
That the Mayor on behalf of Council, send a letter to Community Living 
BC, in support of the request from the Ladysmith Community Options 
group that services for people who have a developmental disability 
remain centred in Ladysmith. 
 

34-36 
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Received March 11, 2021 
 
 
 
From:   
Sent: March 11, 2021 4:13 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Application for another Cannabis store -feedback 
 
Good afternoon, 
I was just made aware that a third Cannabis store is being considered in our 
beautiful town. 
I do not partake in the smoking of Cannabis but am not against there being stores 
in our community.  
My questions are : 
Do we really need three stores? 
Is the new business OWNER a Ladysmith (local) Citizen? 
Can our population support all three locations? And if not then one of our locally 
owned stores will most likely go under. 
 
One of the many beauties of living in a small town is that we try to look out for 
each other. It’s hard enough for our little shops to survive when big box stores are 
twenty minutes away for all of our needs but to bring in another shop (local or not) 
will put a stress on existing Cannabis stores. 
 
To sum it up-I am against a third location opening in our town. 
 

Stay safe.  
The curve is on the move. Let’s do our part regardless of our beliefs. Be kind 
above all❤ 
Cindy  
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Received March 11, 2021 
 
 
 

From: MM FRIC  
Sent: March 11, 2021 12:19 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: 411B First Avenue, cannabis location 
 
 
 

I am writing with regard to the proposed cannabis shop on First Avenue. It 
surprises me that Ladysmith would be entertaining the idea of a third cannabis 
shop. This would certainly not expand our choices of merchandise as everything 
that is sold comes from the same government source. Is there a limit on the number 
of cannabis stores that can be approved in the town? If not, then perhaps that 
would be a discussion to have before considering any more approvals.   
Filling our town’s empty retail spaces with other more diverse businesses would 
certainly enhance the downtown shopping experience. 
Needless to say, I am against the approval of the application at 411B First Avenue. 
 
Kind regards, 
Marsha Fickinger 
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Received March 11, 2021 
 
 
 

From: Rick Gabel   
Sent: March 11, 2021 3:27 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Cannabis Stores 
 
To whom it may concern: 
Apparently Ladysmith is to become cannabis central? 
I feel 2 stores is plenty for our small population and don't think more is in the best 
interest of what our community should represent. At least the stores are relatively 
discreet, do we need to see them on every corner? 
 
regards,  
Rick Gabel 
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March 10, 2021 

Re: Cannabis Retail Store Application - 411B First Ave 

As the proprietor of an existing retail cannabis store in town, I realize my opposition to 
this application may seem cheap, and based solely on a desire to block competition.  I can 
assure you that this is not the case, and I hope that I can illustrate to you that, in fact, I embrace 
competition.  My opposition to this application is grounded in a more existential concern for the 
legal cannabis industry. 

To be clear, when I entered into this industry I was well aware of the competition and 
challenges I would face.  I understand that legal retailers (including the province) capture 
approximately 40% of the cannabis market in B.C., and that the black market continues to 
thrive.  I accept that by being licensed I am under intense scrutiny and subject to inspection and 
enforcement in a much more real and immediate way than my illegal competition.  Internet 
dealers, street dealers, and now an unlicensed retail store just up the road at Oyster Bay are all 
able to operate illegally without any consequence. 

In the time since I was licensed in June 2020, I have received no fewer than 7 new 
Policy Directives from the Provincial Licensing and Regulation Branch.  These are amendments 
to the Terms and Conditions of the regulations guiding licensed operations ranging from 
regulations regarding online purchasing to training and security of staff.  Believe me when I say 
this industry is new and rapidly evolving.  The province has also initiated a review of their retail 
cannabis regulations and was seeking feedback from the public and stakeholders in January 
2021.   More changes are certainly coming.  Retailers like myself see the major gaps and 
oversights in the provincial roll-out of this new legal industry, but it will take time before the 
issues with this new system are addressed and regulations have a chance to catch up with 
reality.  I urge council to consider declining any new applications in the short term until the 
industry has matured somewhat and the results of this review have been translated into even 
more new Policy Directives. 

I am opposed to another licensed retailer in this town because our population is simply 
not large enough to support it.  I would encourage council to consider putting a temporary hold 
on any new applications until regulations at the provincial and federal levels have had a chance 
to mature and enforcement brings licensed retailers to a more level playing field.  As it currently 
stands, licensed retailers seem to bear all of the burden in the new legal market.  Until illegal 
black market/grey market/red market suppliers are held to the same level of scrutiny and 
enforcement as those of us who have gone through the licensing process, I believe it is reckless 
and detrimental to our community to flood the town with licensed shops. 

Received March  12, 2021
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As it stands, legal retailers cannot differentiate ourselves in any real way - we are only 
permitted to carry product supplied through the provincial distribution branch.  We are not 
allowed to advertise in an attempt to draw in customers or appeal to a potential target market. 
We are forced to compete with the Province - ​our supplier​ - and so our margins are by 
necessity very low.  The cost of compliance is significant, and is fundamental to our licensed 
operations.  Until legal cannabis takes up a greater market share, or until the regulations allow 
us to compete in a meaningful way, allowing another retail store in this town will unfortunately 
result in at least one, if not two, of the three going out of business.  Ultimately, the tough 
regulations, low margins, high cost, and competition from the illegal market is quite honestly 
challenging the very existence of legal retailers and thus the safe and legal access to cannabis 
for British Columbians.  Since all of these critical factors are out of the hands of municipal 
council, I encourage council to take action on the one element in this equation that they do have 
control over - deny this new application and give existing retailers a fighting chance.  

Speaking as a resident and business owner in Ladysmith, I would like to express how 
unfortunate I feel it would be to allow another cannabis store to open up on the main street.  Our 
town already struggles with residents having to travel to Nanaimo or Duncan to meet their 
shopping needs.  Downtown businesses would all benefit from having a business that could 
bring something unique to the space - whether a new clothing retailer or specialty store - a 
business that is allowed to develop its own niche and display a real character would be 
invaluable to the downtown as a whole; drawing in more shoppers, more tourists, and more 
interest and appeal overall.  A third licensed cannabis store will provide absolutely nothing that 
the town does not already have, not to mention threaten the livelihood of the local small 
business owners already struggling to navigate this emerging industry. 

I appreciate your consideration of my concerns. 

Respectfully, 

Caroline Fric 
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Received March 15, 2021 
 
 
 
On Mar. 12, 2021 10:26 p.m., K Olenik wrote: 
 
 
Good afternoon Aaron, 
All I can say is that I cannot describe my level of disappointment and disillusioned 
with this town and its counsel and their choices for what is being put on first 
Avenue.  
It’s not enough to put a homeless shelter across from business during a world 
pandemic ,barely thriving now right next-door to those businesses ,the town has 
allowed and given license to a fourth cannabis shop in Ladysmith. With absolutely 
no community involvement. 
What Comes next a porn shop or brothal across the street? Or wait why don’t we 
put in three or four of them because that’s exactly the type of people that we want 
to draw to this beautiful little historic town on our main street.A bunch of pot 
heads, & a bunch of homeless people I don’t know any of those types of people 
that spend any money to support small business in the town, none of them will 
come to my restaurant and have a meal, Or shop at Nancy’s for nice clothes or go 
to the real estate office across the street to look for a nice little home in this 
community, or stop in to do some financial dealings in the Royal Bank or even 
stand in line for hours at a time to go to the bakery .That’s really going to attract 
tourists as well “come to Ladysmith get high and get robbed in the same day. “ 
I think we can do better. I think we can do a lot better. And the fact that these 
decisions are being made without any consideration for the businesses that are 
currently on the street. It seems that the Town of Ladysmith would rather ask for 
forgiveness than for input or permission. What would happen to all of us business 
owners if we ran our businesses that way?? 
Once again I go back to who is on city council. all these people that live in their 
homes outside of Ladysmith but still in the parameters of the town that don’t come 
into the town often or don’t have to run a business beside all of these places . 
I would really like an explanation as to what the collective consciousness of the 
city Council is trying to do.  
Not only do I not understand it but anybody else that comes forward and talks to 
me about it doesn’t understand it either. 
Do you just want us all to close? Because that’s where this is going. 
Are we trying to compete with Duncan who has six cannabis shops? Or maybe 
Nanaimo who has 19 
Plus?? 
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The entire lower mainland from Agassi West through Abbotsford and into 
downtown Vancouver there are only 20. 
Maybe it’s time we go to global news and social media to tell everybody in the 
world what a great town we have? 
Filling this town just for the sake of filling this town is not going to be a benefit to 
anyone. 
With a population close to 9000 with over 1/3 of them children and 1/3 of them 
seniors that leaves 1/3 of the population of which half of them don’t use cannabis 
products, to utilize four  shops and keep them in business . 
From what I understand, you were the one that was against having the first one 
here in the beginning.What happened? 
I would welcome a Taco Fino here or another small unique florist at the top of the 
hill, or an ice cream shop, or a smoothie bar, or a dry cleaner ,Or even a specialty 
liquor store. Amongst many of the other things that we could’ve had on first 
Avenue.  
But instead we get a homeless shelter and another cannabis shop. Just great. 
Sent from my iPhone 
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Received March 15, 2021 
 
 
 

From: dianemcmahon 
Sent: March 13, 2021 8:30 AM 
To: Council <towncouncil@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Re: proposal for cannabis shop downtown location. 
 
We were shocked to see this application  in the window proposing another 
cannabis establishment. In the name of dollars and progress we are forgetting the 
overall look and feel for our community. Yes, it's legal. We're ok with the shops 
we have. Next thing will be a tattoo shop and/or pawn shop. Let's keep a little class 
in this community and promote long lasting business. I for one would not want it 
next to my business that so many have struggled to keep viable in that area. If it 
sits empty for awhile let it be. There are so many other choices for a downtown 
that are needed and would encourage positive  growth. PLEASE do NOT let this 
be approved. It makes our community look like its struggling when you are 
actually promoting rapid growth. So so disappointing.  
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Received March 15, 2021 
 
 
 

From: Lynda Crosato  
Sent: March 13, 2021 1:40 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Cannabis Store on 1st Ave in Ladysmith 
 
I am opposed to another cannabis shop opening in our town on 1st Ave. Why is 
there a need for three in such close proximity. We would not have three liquor 
stores in town. We need more shops that all can enjoy and keep that quaint 
beautiful atmosphere that draws in tourists and our families can enjoy. Most people 
who shop for weed products are not looking to window shop the rest of the town. If 
you feel they are here for all the treasures this wonderful town has to offer then put 
these businesses down on the side streets. Folks will find them easily with easier 
parking. Lets leave the main street for businesses for all people to enjoy. That is 
what makes this gem of a town one of the best streets in BC.. Thank-you, Lynda 
Oldfield 
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Received March 15, 2021 
 
 
 

From:  
Sent: March 15, 2021 2:57 PM 
To: Council <towncouncil@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Application for new cannabis store in town 
 
I don't understand the need for a 3rd store in town. This is not like a new 
pizza or Chinese restaurant where the food they serve is different with 
Cannabis all the stores draw from the same limited menu of products as 
allowed by the government. Please do not approve the application. The 
space is better used for a tenant that will draw people to downtown. 
 
Thank you 
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Received March 15, 2021 
 
 
 
From: Antique Addict    
Sent: March 15, 2021 2:51 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Re: Application for Non-Medical Cannabis Retail Store at 411B 1st Ave 
 
Dear Town of Ladysmith, 
 
We are NOT in favour of another cannabis store in our downtown area. With 3 
cannabis stores already in the Ladysmith area, another one is definitely not 
necessary.  
 
The proposed location is not at all appropriate with its two large windows which 
would have to be covered, and it does not fit in with the neighbouring shops and 
restaurants. 
 
We hope that the Town will NOT approve this application for a cannabis store at 
411B First Avenue. 
 
Two NO votes from us. 
 
With best regards, 
 
Paul Joy and Cathy Goldie 
Antique Addict 
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Received March 16, 2021 
 
 
 
From: David Van Seters  
Sent: March 15, 2021 8:06 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Comments on non-medical cannabis retail store at 411B 1st Avenue 

 
I am the owner of the building at 341 1st ave, which houses Barnacle Barney’s restaurant, active 
health solutions, and the Ladysmith Chamber of Commerce. 
 
I am writing to ask that council not approve the application for a non-medical cannabis retail 
store.  I believe that significant improvements have been made to First avenue in recent years 
and that this retail use would detract from the overall ambience of the street and keep other, more 
desirable retail outlets from leasing space nearby. 
 
Also, I have experienced problems with people (not tenants of my building) smoking marijuana 
(and cigarettes) in the deck area immediately outside the side door of Active Health Solutions, 
resulting in negative impacts to my tenants.  Unless the city is willing to increase enforcement to 
control smoking in areas where smoking is not allowed by city ordinances, I believe it would not 
be prudent to allow a business to sell marijuana and therefore increase the likelihood that people 
will engage in smoking in areas where smoking is not allowed. 
 
Regards, 
 
David Van Seters, 
Owner, 341 1st ave, Ladysmith 
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Received March 16, 2021 
 
 
 
From: f. mcd. 
Sent: March 15, 2021 6:13 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: local cannabis stores only 

 

YES to keeping our community's 2 locally 
owned cannabis stores only. 
 
In for keeping our neighbour's stores thriving. 
 
NO to allowing big canna corps moving into Ladysmith for the greedy choke out.  
 
F. McDermid 
Ladysmith, BC 
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Received March 16, 2021 
 
 
 

From: Janet Roethe   
Sent: March 16, 2021 11:09 AM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Objection to Application for Cannabis Store in Ladysmith.  
 
To:  Town of Ladysmith Development 
Services Department.  
 
We wish to advise you that we oppose the application for a Cannabis store in 
Ladysmith.  
The Town has worked very hard to create a positive business climate for the 
merchants and a family friendly centre for the townspeople. We would view 
another cannabis store as undesirable in that context; it would not be a positive 
addition.  
 
Your very truly, 
Alexander Roethe and 
Janet Roethe 
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Received March 16, 2021 
 
 
 
From: David Van Seters  
Sent: March 15, 2021 8:06 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Comments on non-medical cannabis retail store at 411B 1st Avenue 

 
I am the owner of the building at 341 1st ave, which houses Barnacle Barney’s restaurant, active 
health solutions, and the Ladysmith Chamber of Commerce. 
 
I am writing to ask that council not approve the application for a non-medical cannabis retail 
store.  I believe that significant improvements have been made to First avenue in recent years 
and that this retail use would detract from the overall ambience of the street and keep other, more 
desirable retail outlets from leasing space nearby. 
 
Also, I have experienced problems with people (not tenants of my building) smoking marijuana 
(and cigarettes) in the deck area immediately outside the side door of Active Health Solutions, 
resulting in negative impacts to my tenants.  Unless the city is willing to increase enforcement to 
control smoking in areas where smoking is not allowed by city ordinances, I believe it would not 
be prudent to allow a business to sell marijuana and therefore increase the likelihood that people 
will engage in smoking in areas where smoking is not allowed. 
 
Regards, 
 
David Van Seters, 
Owner, 341 1st ave, Ladysmith 
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Received March 16, 2021 
 
 
 
From: f. mcd. 
Sent: March 15, 2021 6:13 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: local cannabis stores only 

 

YES to keeping our community's 2 locally 
owned cannabis stores only. 
 
In for keeping our neighbour's stores thriving. 
 
NO to allowing big canna corps moving into Ladysmith for the greedy choke out.  
 
F. McDermid 
Ladysmith, BC 
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Received March 16, 2021 
 
From: Bob Brown  
Sent: March 16, 2021 3:43 PM 
To: Town of Ladysmith <info@ladysmith.ca> 
Subject: Objection to the Application by the Local Cannabis Company 411B 1st Avenue, 
Ladysmith 
 
Good Day, 
 
We feel that we must object in the strongest way to the application by the Local Cannabis 
Company for a non-medical retail cannabis store in Ladysmith. 
 
Although we bought our retirement home in Ladysmith quite recently, July 2018, we did 
so only after much research and consideration. 
You do not need an explanation of those qualities that convinced us that Ladysmith was 
the perfect location to spend our retirement.You have, after all, espoused those qualities 
in your own publications and we can only agree with you. 
 
So it is with some surprise and huge disappointment that we now find, not one, but two 
retail cannabis stores established in our wonderful little town. 
Surprise that in our population of less than 10,000 we should have two such stores,and 
disappointment that consideration is being given to having a third. 
 
What are we trying to achieve with having another cannabis store, particularly one 
situated  in Canada's Great Street? 
 
For a town that relies in some part on visitors, particularly families, is this a sensible 
strategy. 
Who are we trying to attract? 
 
Another coffee shop, yes please.. another restaurant, fine.. antique shops galore, 
wonderful.. 
Retail stores that are attractive in their offerings should surely fit our image of a west 
coast town. 
 
Will we next find ourselves considering adult entertainment stores? 
Please reject this application. 
 
Regards, 
The Browns 
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